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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

June 16, 2023
Vancouver, Washington

Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Brent Stark, Dennis Mathews, Keri Clark, Nancy McDaniel, Bennett Prows, Ron Jasmer and Lily Clifton.
Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington), and Kim Moberg (Washington Council of the Blind).
Ex-Officio Members Absent: Stephanie Face (Teacher Representative) and Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent) and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).

June 16, 2023 – 11am-1pm
Lily called the meeting to order at 11am.  Lily started the meeting by asking everyone to introduce themselves by stating their name, congressional district/organization they are representing and their preferred pronouns.  
Business Meeting:
Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of May 4, 2023. Brent moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Nancy seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved unanimously.  Dennis and Bennett abstained.  
New Business:
Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· Scott reported that he has been working with our student council regarding the possibility of creating a student advisory committee.  Scott’s goal is to have a student member attend the Board of Trustees meetings. The students are working on bylaws.  In order for students to be able to participate, we will need to revisit the times of the board meetings to maximize students’ participation and minimize missing classes.  Discussion was held and meetings will now begin at 2:30pm.  This does not impact the two evening meetings that are held in January and May (6:30pm start times).

· Scott traveled to the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) in April to attend committee meetings (details in department report below).  This is the last year that Scott will participate on this committee; Pam Parker, WSSB’s Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant will assume this role.  In April, Scott also traveled to Washington DC for the American Foundation for the Blind (AFB) Leadership Conference.  While Scott was there, he had a meeting with Senator Murray’s office regarding funding for APH.  Scott had to get permission from the Governor’s office before attending the meeting.
· In May, the WSSB held our annual Track Meet.  During the track meet, there were quite a few information tables for parents and participants to visit.  The Washington Council of the Blind (WCB), National Federation of the Blind (NFB), Northwest Association for Blind Athletes (NWABA), Lighthouse for the Blind, Guide Dogs, etc. were in attendance.  Also in May, the WSSB hosted its annual Spring music performance/volunteer recognition.  Dr. Benfield, our music teacher, does a great job and students seem to love their coursework.  

· Scott stated that he felt that commencement went very well.  Our keynote speaker, Greg Stilson from the APH did an excellent job.  
· In June of each year, Scott updates the Board regarding our betterment funds.  We have a policy that defines the parameters for the appropriate limits for these funds.  Scott recently met with our financial advisor and he is advising that we move some of the funds from a more liquid state to a managed portfolio.  Currently, the WSSB has two groups of money; one is in a managed portfolio ($750,000) and the other is in a more liquid account ($250,000 with $20,000 in bonds).  Our former superintendent, Dr. Stenehjem, set up the funds this way in case we needed immediate access to the funds in a 3-5-year range.  Our investment manager is suggesting that we move the $250,000 (with the exception of $20,000).  Scott asked the Board if they had any questions or concerns.  Marci asked if our budget situation changes and we need these funds, how much time would it take to access them. Scott stated that we have another fund called 19B whereby funds can be accessed if needed. Lily asked if this would enable us to have a higher yield. Keri asked if it was riskier; Scott felt that long-term it will be OK, and it is also a managed fund. Lily asked if we have any control over what fund or investments they choose.  Scott offered to have our financial advisor attend a future meeting.  The board indicated they would like that.  The board had no issues with moving the funds.
· Bennett asked when the new transition building would be complete. Scott said initially, it was scheduled to be complete in January, however June 30 is the new completion date, which also aligns with when the fiscal year ends, and the project must be complete.  We are currently waiting for the City of Vancouver to approve occupancy.  Scott anticipates that we should be moved in July and expects that our staff for Summer Institute will stay in the new building.  Scott is planning to hold an open house in August when staff return from summer break.  WSSB staff, Lori Pulliam, is retiring with almost 42 years of service.  Lori has led the transition program (Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow) for many years. WSSB Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI)/Orientation and Mobility Instructor, Steve Lowry, was chosen to lead the program.
· Scott provided the Board an update regarding all of our upcoming capital projects (listed in the department report below).  Discussion was also held regarding remodeling the Sherman Auditorium which would include an audio description component and new seating.  
Student Advisory Committee (Scott McCallum)

· Scott said he wanted the board’s input regarding changing the times of the meetings.  Discussion was held regarding this.  The next meeting is Thursday, September 21.  Lily asked if we can have a consensus about agreeing to 2:30pm meetings.  Ron stated that the Department of Services for the Blind’s (DSB) Orientation and Training Center (OTC) has a student advisory component and it is so important to have their voice.  
Election of Officers

· Brent nominated Lily as Chair of the board; Nancy seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.
· Brent nominated himself as Vice-Chair of the Board; Nancy seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.  
Committee Assignments
· Education:  Chair-Brent; members Greg, Ron.
· Buildings & Grounds: Chair-Greg; members-Keri, Nancy
· Management:  Chair-Lily; member-Greg
· Legislative:  Chair-Marci; members-Lily, Keri
Dennis suggested that Scott connect with former superintendent, Dr. Stenehjem regarding the initiative to move WSSB under Department of Social and Health Services (DSHS).  Brent provided an history overview when the Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY) was proposed to be moved under DSHS.  Scott recently attended a groundbreaking ceremony at the CDHY.
Miscellaneous: 
· Strategic Plan Survey:  
· Lily stated that Scott has been keeping people apprised of the Strategic Plan update process.  Lily would like the board to fill out the survey. Scott stated that we are meeting with the Strategic Plan facilitator next week to update our plan.  Last March, Scott did a presentation at the Pacific Northwest Association for the Education and Rehabilitation of Blind and Visually Impaired (PNWER) and provided the QR code for participants to take the survey.  Scott thanked the board for their feedback.  Janet will send the link to the survey to Lily, Bennett and Greg.  
· Scott presented plaques of appreciation to Nancy and Dennis who have completed their 10-year terms on the Board of Trustees.  Both Nancy and Dennis have agreed to stay until their replacements are appointed.  Nancy stated that this is the most meaningful board she has ever been on.  Nancy said it has been the most rewarding and most important one.  Dennis said he has worked with the school since 1980 and said it was honor then and an honor today.
· Tour of new transition building:  The group was invited to do a tour of the new transition building.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1pm.  The next Board meeting will be held on September 21 at 2:30pm.
Lily Clifton, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – June 2023
Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)

The WSSB Outreach is finishing another amazing school year!  

· WSSB Outreach meeting at WSSB- June 2. All of the Birth to 3 and 3-21 teachers attended. 

· We ended the year with a count of 260 students being served by 3-21 Outreach teachers. 

· Two Outreach teachers are retiring, Bruce McClanahan-Statewide Technology Specialist, and Cindy McAlexander-Birth to 3. Cindy was a part of Outreach 3-21 before that. 

· We currently have two openings in Outreach. Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI)/Orientation & Mobility (O&M) in the SW Region (Vancouver) and TVI Statewide Consultant (Technology Specialist).

· We have created a team with existing Outreach staff to fill the 3 Decision Package positions that were awarded to us. The team consists of Joe Dlugo (.5), Kirsten Dlugo (.5), Annie Stockton (.5), Krista Bulger (.5), Colleen Johnson (.5), and Kathryn Kier (.5). This team will provide statewide supports for blind and low vision (BLV) children, families, and districts/agencies focusing on Assistive Technology, mentoring new TVI and O&M, children with Cortical Vision Impairment (CVI) and complex needs, and assessments. 

· Summer Institute has 71 people registered, with WSSB staff included for “onboarding”. 

· The new Stephen F. Austin State University (SFASU) TVI endorsement cohort of 6 has started classes already. 

On the horizon: 

· Deafblind Program and WSSB Birth to 3 training this summer for new teachers from the Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS)/Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) grant in Leavenworth. This training will center around working with Deafblind students and students with complex needs. 

· Summer Institute- July 24-27.
On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)

It has been an incredible year of fun and learning for both students and staff this year. The school program continues to analyze ways to improve next school year so that services are always developing.  The teaching staff and paraprofessionals have been incredibly supportive of each other, which speaks to the caring and family-like environment we create for students. The programs at WSSB are ready for the next step to ensure we are growing with the needs of each of our students in core and expanded core curricular areas.

Graduates and Leavers

This year WSSB is proud to have six students participating in the graduation ceremony. Five of the six students will leave WSSB, while one will continue for a fifth-year program towards achieving their post-secondary preparation goals. Additionally, WSSB will have three students leaving who have already participated in graduation ceremonies. This equates to 8 graduating students who are moving onto post-secondary life.

Looking Back

The Irwin On-Campus Programs engaged with a variety of learning and activities that were peak moments throughout the year, including, but not limited to: 

· Ice Cream Social

· American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Abacus Bee

· White Cane Day Celebration

· Harvest Dance

· High School Goalball Nationals 

· Winter Concert

· Lions Swim Meet

· IslandWood Science Program for middle school

· National Federation of the Blind (NFB) Talent Show

· Cross Country Skiing at Mt. Hood

· Guide Dogs for the Blind O&M trip

· Pi Day Celebration

· 11th- 12th Grade Seattle Trip 

· Lions Track Meet

· Family Day 

· Jr/Sr Prom

· End of Year Parking Lot Dance

· Last Day Garden Party

Looking to the Future

Next year, Short Courses will be coming back to WSSB in the fall with monthly offerings for non-WSSB students to attend one-week intensive courses centered around the Expanded Core Curriculum. An Intro to Computer Science course will be offered through the Microsoft Technology Education and Learning Support (TEALS) program.  A more robust transition program for students in 12th grade and through age 21 will be offered for students to have an instructional program aimed at community-based experiences, work skills, applied academic skills, communication, and life ready experiences.

Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs)

Recreation: May brought WSSB students the following recreation opportunities:
· Celebrating with Woodburn High School Mariachi Band who came to campus to perform for, educate and celebrate Cinco De Mayo with WSSB students.

· Enjoying challenging themselves rock wall climbing at the Source in Vancouver

· Enjoying their first annual Tea Party with volunteers in the Fries Auditorium

· Discovering campus clues at the NFB scavenger hunt

· Hiking with Jim Selby, WSSB volunteer
· Taking a ghost tour of Vancouver barracks with Paranormal Historian Jefferson Davis

· Celebrating our 2023 Track Meet with over 100 volunteers 

· Performing for, and sharing their talents, at our Spring Volunteer Recognition Concert

· Ending the month with Alice in Wonderland Themed Prom.

Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT): 
The LIFTT building is set to be completed by end of June. We are in the middle of interviews for the LIFTT teacher. Jim Eccles, long-time WSSB employee, retired at the end of May, and Lori Pulliam, long-time Director of the LIFTT program at WSSB retires at the end of June. Tina Powell, current Residential Life Counselor (RLC) in Hall cottage, will become the new graveyard staff in LIFTT in August. LIFTT is set to be full of participants in the fall. 

Residential: 
We recently hired a residential manager to assist Corey in handling some of the day-to-day residential and transportation duties during after school hours. Sam Schrager has been working in all aspects of the residential program for three years. Sam is really excited to begin the role. Sam is a Washington native and owns a small native plant nursery in Washougal in addition to his work with WSSB. Students are preparing to move home for the summer, and we are beginning hiring for current open positions in the residential department. 

Business Office (Mary Sarate, Director of Business and Finance)

1. 2022-23 Operating Budget:  We are projecting to end the year with a balanced budget.  Our annual budget is $10,149,191.  

2. Performance Measures:  We reported on the following measures for quarter ending December 2022:

#1586 Braille Distributed on time:  85%

#1590 Pages of Braille Transcription:  42,160

#1591 Training opportunities accessed by individuals:  8,376

#1592 Number of teachers/paras taking Braille exams:  40

#1593 Number of students on campus:  66

#1594 Off-Campus Services:  1,719

3. 2023 Legislative Session:  The legislative session has ended, and we received the following funding:

	(Dollars in Thousands)
	FTE
	Year 1
	Year 2
	Total

	Operating
	
	
	
	

	Digital Accessibility Coordinator
	1
	149
	144
	293

	Equity and Inclusion Outreach
	3
	42
	439
	481

	WFSE General Government
	
	4%
	3%
	

	Non -Represented General Wage Increase
	4%
	3%
	

	WPEA General Government*
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Supplemental
	
	
	
	

	Transportation
	
	
	191
	191

	
	
	
	
	

	Capital
	
	
	
	

	Track & Turf Improvements
	
	
	
	950

	Old Main 3rd Floor Remodel
	
	
	
	350

	Dry Building Roof Replacement
	
	
	
	250

	Conversion of Dorm Lighting
	
	
	
	200

	Renovate Pool Deck & Locker Room Floor
	
	
	350

	*One additional preservice day, booster incentive of $1K, $2K per year lump sum for teachers and certificated employees.  Wage increase TBD


	
	
	
	


4. Safety Net:  We should hear soon whether we were successful with our Safety Net application.  

5. One Washington:  One Washington received funding they requested during this session and are moving ahead with implementing Workday.  Go Live is tentatively scheduled for July 2025.  

6. Northwest Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT):  We have been busy bringing the program on board.  Hiring has begun, equipment is being purchased, and systems set up to accommodate program needs.

7. 2023 Fiscal Year/Biennium Close:  As is normal this time of year, we will be working on the usual year-end activities to close the year/biennium.  Closing has tasks into September.  

Human Resources (Anne Baker, Director of Human Resources)

New Hires:  
· Sam Fields - Administrative Assistant 3 – CATT

· Lyndsay Medonich – Museum Intern

· Rachel Church – On-call Custodian

· Laurilee Anderberg - On-call Nurse

· Rebecka Gullickson – On-call Teacher Assistant (TA)
· Alex Zimmerman – On-call TA

· Kailee Hibbs – On-call RLC

Recruitments: 

· Digital Accessibility and Equity Coordinator

· Residential Program Manager

· LIFTT Teacher

· Residential Life Staff – LIFTT 

· TVI – English Language Arts

· Assistive Technology Trainer (Nonvisual Tech) – CATT

· Assistive Technology Trainer (Low vision Tech) - CATT

· Speech Language Pathologist 
· Part Time Cook

· Substitute TVI

· On-call Teaching Assistant

· On-call RLC
Trainings/Functions Attended:

· HR Managers Meeting – Facilitated by Kelly Woodward and Marcos Rodriguez

· Labor Relations Roundtable – Facilitated by Office of Financial Management (OFM)
· Personnel/Payroll Association Meeting – Facilitated by OFM
Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)

As we continue to recover from the impact of COVID-19, the ORC is focused on ensuring the long-term sustainability of our braille program. The pandemic has greatly affected the braille program at ORC, presenting various challenges. However, we have made concerted efforts to overcome these obstacles and secure the program's future.

To address the backlog of projects, the braille team welcomed a new transcriber in February. This addition has allowed us to make progress and catch up on our tasks. Currently, the team is finalizing braille projects for the 2022-2023 school year and commencing work on projects for the 2023-2024 school year. Inmate transcribers are currently working overtime to complete these projects.

Jennifer has played a crucial role in supporting the new CATT program. She has assisted with onboarding a new staff member and hiring additional CATT employees. The selection process involved thorough evaluations, including Zoom and on-campus interviews, as well as presentations to assess candidates' skills, knowledge, and experience. The final selections were made based on merit and their suitability for the role of Assistive Technology Trainers.

Furthermore, Jennifer collaborated closely with Scott McCallum, superintendent, and Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant, to ensure the timely and successful completion of the annual APH Census. This year, we achieved a record number of students included in the count. The final count for the annual census 2023 is 1,741 students.

Kandi Lukowski, Braille Program Specialist, has taken on the responsibility of facilitating weekly Zoom meetings with the transcribers at the prison. These sessions aim to help the team regroup and establish a collective vision. Over the past few years, the incarcerated women have faced significant challenges due to COVID-19 disruptions, staffing issues, and new Department of Corrections policies. Kandi is actively working to improve communication and foster collaboration between the Vancouver ORC team and the prison team, with the goal of rebuilding our well-respected braille program.

Overall, despite the difficulties encountered during the pandemic, we remain committed to revitalizing and sustaining the braille program at the ORC.

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)

1. Safety

a. Our Administration group started updating our school’s Comprehensive Emergency Plan, last updated in 2009. First steps include updating our Continuation of Operations Plan (COOP), and the group has begun FEMA-designed training in National Incident Management Systems and Incident Command Systems. These systems specify a cohesive way to structure our response to any emergency.

b. Buildings and Grounds has been helping Ed Lukowski, IT Network, install new cameras, which will be a great improvement over the old system.

2. Capital Projects and Planning

a. We replaced all expired exit signs in the Old Main Building. These were tritium-based signs whose radioactive glowing had ceased. We now have hard-wired LED exit signs with battery back-up. The expired exit signs in Irwin School will be replaced during the lighting conversion project.

b. We received a schedule from the contractor for the Irwin School lighting conversion project, from fluorescent lights to dimmable LEDs. We are set to begin night work during the month of May 2023 to accomplish this project before the end of the state biennium on June 30, 2023.

c. A next project is to update our Ten-Year Capital Plan. We will be approaching this with a safety, preservation, and energy efficiency state of mind. 

3. Other Projects

a. The new swing set area is complete.

b. Due to complaints from students we are assessing the possibility of replacing all the foam mattresses in the cottages. We will buy a selection of different mattresses, let the kids assess them, and make a decision as to which mattress they prefer. 

c. We started down the path of a project to replace all signage on campus, as current signage is deteriorated, inconsistently designed, and incorrect due to Braille changes. We are basing the design on signage developed for the new transition building. Our first task is to catalog all signs needed. 

d. We are in the early stages of designing, selecting, and installing a better climbing wall in the Stenehjem Fitness Center. There are only a few companies in the area who specialize in this, so the project should move swiftly. 

e. We are researching vape detectors for installation in cottage bedrooms and school bathrooms. We are working with IT to find an accessible solution. We are consulting with nearby schools to assess efficacy.

f. We need to work with Department of Enterprise Services (DES) to install EV charging stations to the north of the ORC building. It may be as easy as selecting a contractor off the Small Works Roster. I have been working with our DES Project Manager to move this forward to design, cost, and construction.

4. Food Service

a. The School Health Council has plans to meet four times before school ends. Our goal this year is to develop an International Food Day (or days) that would involve not just a special meal, but also curriculum and fitness. After our first meeting we decided to have four special International/Ethnic Days in the 2023/24 school year. The kids will decide which Nationalities/ Ethnicities we will represent based on the composition of our student population. Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential programs, is setting up a voting system.

Birth-5 (Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5)

What a year this has been!  The Birth to 3 Program is currently serving 99 children and families. We were able to fill the vacancy that will occur in August when Cindy McAlexander retires. Missa Haarstad will take Cindy’s place as a new Birth to 3 and Early Childhood Teacher (Preschool) in the Olympia area. She is a Portland State (PSU) TVI and O&M student. We are excited to welcome her to the team. 

Two BIG undertakings for Early Supports for Infants and Toddlers (ESIT) occurred this year:
· First, in collaboration with ESIT colleagues, Jessica completed a Practice Guide for BLV demonstrating the Pathways to Services for Infants and Toddlers who might be blind or have low vision to receive services from a qualified professional. This helps agencies understand the role of TVI and O&M Specialist in the context of Birth to Three services. 

Pathways to ESIt blind low vision services
· Second, alongside colleagues from the DeafBlind Program and the Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY), Jessica was a presenter for the Three-Pronged Approach Vision and Hearing Screening modules that were recorded in February. These will be a REQUIRED training for all new ESIT providers statewide. The goal is that this will help with earlier detection of vision loss and access to services.

Jessica recently collaborated with a few colleagues to present for both APH and the Infant and Early Childhood Conference on the topic of helping families to support literacy for very young children. The Laptime and Lullabies Part I webinars took place on April 25 and May 1. Part II is scheduled for June 6. Recognizing the importance of this topic, APH has decided to move the content to their on-line learning platform, The Hive, for more extensive training that will be available on-demand for families and professionals seeking to provide literacy opportunities that are appropriate and fun! 

Jessica is busy planning a Tiny Travelers category at this year’s Pacific Northwest (PNW) Cane Quest. The category will allow 2 to five-year-old’s to demonstrate age-appropriate travel skills in fun ways like “Red Light, Green Light”, “Simon Says” and more! Former WSSB Birth to Three director, DeEtte Snyder, and fellow Birth to Three teacher, Clare Sykora will assist with this on October 6, 2023 in Richland, WA at the 2nd Annual PNW Cane Quest. 

Lastly, we applied to participate in the B4B (Braille for Beginners) Program offered by Seedlings. Over 200 braille and tactile books were delivered and distributed to the families and children we serve. 

Deafblind Project (Katie Humes, Associate Director, Deafblind Project)

The DeafBlind Program is in the final year of a five-year grant cycle from the U.S. Department of Education, Office of Special Education Programs (OSEP). In March 2023, DeafBlind Program staff submitted a new grant application to OSEP for 2023-2028. Our proposed grant includes four goals: 

1. Increase identification of children/youth who meet the eligibility criteria for “deafblindness.” 

2. Provide teachers, administrators, service providers and related staff with the information and training needed to develop and implement individualized supports for DeafBlind children to have equitable access to, and make progress in, general education curriculum. 

3. Collaborate with Parent Training and Information Centers (PTI) and other family organizations to ensure that a diverse group of family members have the training to establish and maintain productive partnerships with teachers, administrators, and service providers. 

4. Provide training re: individualized supports and equitable access to high-quality educational opportunities for DeafBlind youth that lead to successful post-high school transition.

We expect news about the OSEP grant any day and updates will be on our website. Funding via WSDS supports implementation of in-person and remote technical assistance (TA) provided by DeafBlind specialists re: students with deafblindness, as well as professional development year-round. A small contract through the ESIT program supports our work with families and educational teams of infants and toddlers, including preschool transition. 

How many DeafBlind children and youth (ages birth – 21 years) are there in Washington state? The 2021 WA Deaf-Blind Child Count is posted on our website and will be updated in the fall. This map shows Educational Service Districts (ESDs):  https://deafblindprogram.wa.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/WA_Child-CountbyESD_2021.pdf
TA Requests: The DeafBlind Program (DBP) has responded to over 70 requests for child-specific TA since September 2022. Requests included the following ESDs and school districts: ESD 101 (Cheney, West Valley, Spokane, Mead), 105 (Ellensburg, Selah), 112 (Evergreen, Vancouver, Battleground, CDHY), 113 (N. Thurston), 114 (Central and South Kitsap, Quillayute Valley), 121 (Franklin Pierce, Federal Way, Renton, Seattle, Tacoma), 123 (Pasco), 171 (Eastmont, Wenatchee) and 189 (Bellingham, Burlington-Edison, Edmonds, Everett). 

Professional Development: In March, Kathee Scoggin and Emma Packard presented at 2023 Pacific NW Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (AER) to great acclaim. In May, the DBP sponsored two sessions at the Infant and Early Childhood Conference, including David Brown, internationally known speaker on CHARGE syndrome. In June, the DBP will be hosting 27 participants in Leavenworth, for a DeafBlind Training focused on assessments and communication strategies for new TVI’s who graduated in the past two years. In August, our staff will participate in an Usher Coalition Local Social in Carnation. (See website for details and registration). DeafBlind Program Website: https://deafblindprogram.wa.gov/
Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)

Each month I will provide, in bulleted format, a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office.  For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are blind or visually impaired throughout Washington State. 

March

March 13:
Attended Education and Higher Ed/Workforce Subcabinet meeting

March 13:
Attended WSSB student “Green Being” meeting

March 14:
Tour with Leslie Weilbacher, APH and Jeff Schwartz, Director of Regional Training, CATT
March 16-18:
Attended and presented at the AER Annual Conference in Kennewick, Washington

March 22:
Governor’s Performance Review – Improving the Availability of a Skilled Workforce 

March 22:
Student Council meeting re: Student Advisory Committee

March 23:
Tour with Monica Butler, Director of the Hull Foundation and Learning Center

March 27:
Met with Dave Zilavy, WSSB Facilities Manager, and Nate Abkemeier, DES-Construction Project Manager regarding new Transition Building

March 28:
Met with Robert Schimelpfenig, Washington State University (WSU) regarding museum

March 30:
Met with Ron Jasmer, new Board of Trustees member

March 30:
Attended student talent show

March 31:
Met with Lily Clifton, Board of Trustees chair to review meeting agenda

March 31:
Met with Emily Coleman, Superintendent, Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired (TSBVI)

Highlight

Besides being able to enjoy the student talent show this month (which is always a treat), I met with members of the WSSB Student Council to discuss their effort to establish a Student Advisory Committee that would regularly engage with me, the Board of Trustees, and WSSB Leadership. Student council members and I discussed how WSSB, as a school and state agency, is both similar and different from typical school districts, especially as it relates to school governance.  The student council members and I examined different ways that student advisory committees’ function in schools, their purpose and organization, and how they interact with school boards, superintendents, and school leadership. Members of the Student Council proposed monthly meetings with me to continue to work on this matter and write their original draft of by-laws. Many school districts throughout the state and, more specifically, SW Washington are working on similar efforts in their districts.  It appears that there may be opportunities for student advisory committee members from all school districts across the region to gather, collaborate, learn, and celebrate their efforts.  WSSB is working with these partner school districts and WSU to bring these ideas and opportunities to fruition. 

April

April 3-5:
Vacation

April 6:
Presented at APH Ex Officio Trustee meeting (virtual)

April 7:
Vacation

April 11-14:
Attended APH Educational Products Advisory Committee and Educational Services Advisory Committee meetings in Kentucky

April 17:
Met with Vancouver Lions Club President, David Groggin

April 17:
Met with WSSB’s Emergency Response Team

April 18:
Met with and provided a tour for Senator Murray’s SW Washington Director, Caitlyn Harrington

April 20-21:
Attended American Foundation for the Blind Leadership (AFB) Conference in Washington DC

April 25:
Attended WSDS meeting

April 25:
Met with Steve Landau regarding Interactive Tactile Maps for campus

April 26:
Governor’s Performance Review – Achieving Clean Energy Goals by Decarbonizing

April 26:
Tour of new Transition Center with Director of DSB
April 26:
Met with Marc Krsul, Edward Jones regarding WSSB’s betterment funds

April 27:
Met with Robert Schimelpfenig, WSU regarding symposium

April 28:
Met with Jessica Chandler, Birth-5 coordinator regarding decision package

Highlight

I was able to take a couple vacation days in early April during Spring Break to complete and submit my Compensatory Exams in pursuit of a doctorate in Education Leadership from WSU. The exams mark a major milestone in the process.  I am happy to report that I have passed the exams.  I can officially be considered a Doctoral Candidate now or refer to myself as ABD status which stands for “All But Dissertation”.  I will spend my summer free-time writing my dissertation proposal in order to officially propose my study this fall. In case you’re wondering about my topic of study, well, I plan to investigate, in a qualitative way, the education experiences of BLV individuals of color in the Pacific NW. 

I traveled to Louisville, Kentucky and Washington DC in April this year.  I spent a week in Louisville at the APH serving on their Technical Advisory Committee (TAC).  TAC is the new combination of the formerly known Educational Products and Educational Services Advisory Committees (EPAC & ESAC).  You may recall that I served as the chair of the EPAC Committee last year.  As a member of TAC my job is to meet with each of the department leads and, along with my fellow committee members, author an evaluative report that notes both commendations and recommendations of their work. A few weeks later, I traveled to Washington DC to attend the AFB’s annual Leadership Conference. The conference focused on digital accessibility and inclusion, two topics near and dear to my heart. While in DC, I also had the opportunity to join Dr. Craig Meador and Paul Schroeder from the APH in a meeting with Senator Murray’s office. I shared the way that APH products and services are utilized in Washington, as well as how the roll-out of our new CATT was going.  The meeting went well and served as a nice follow-up to the tour that I had provided to Senator Murray’s representative in SW Washington just the week before. 

May

May 1:
Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meeting

May 4:
WSSB Board of Trustees meeting

May 5:
Met with Mandy Carpenter and Linda McFall regarding Cane Quest funding options

May 5:
Met with Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant and Jessica Chandler regarding Outreach e-handbook

May 8:
Provided tours for new low vision clinic interns

May 8:
Met with Kalani Cox, CDHY regarding potential partnership

May 9:
Attended a virtual meeting with the OSPI re statewide updates and collaboration

May 10:
Provided tours for new low vision clinic interns

May 11:
Met with Annie Stockton, WSSB Outreach TVI
May 13:
Presented at the MD-19 Lions Convention

May 14:
Provided tours for MD-19 Lions Convention attendees

May 15:
Met with Dave Zilavy and Nate Abkemeier regarding Transition Building budget

May 16:
Met with Lily Clifton, Board of Trustees chair to review meeting agenda

May 17:
Met with Emily Coleman, Superintendent, TSBVI

May 17:
Attended Student Council meeting regarding Student Advisory Committee

May 18:
Track meet

May 19:
Attended ESD 112 and Washington Association of School Administrators (WASA) awards ceremony and superintendent’s business meeting

May 22:
Met with Shauna Bilyeu, Interim Executive Director, CDHY

May 22:
Met with former student Abby Griffith regarding Ethiopia braille project

May 23:
Attended CATT open house at WSSB’s Ogden Resource Center

May 24:
Attended Governor’s Performance Review – Small Business Sector Growth and Supplier Diversity

May 24:
Met with Pam Parker regarding outreach decision package

May 25:
Provided tour of campus for Guide Dogs for the Blind interns

May 25:
Spring music performance/volunteer recognition

May 31:
Attended Student Council meeting regarding Student Advisory Committee

Highlight

May is always a busy month at WSSB that is filled with excitement about the end of the year, the track meet, the spring concert and so much more. The track meet is one of my favorite activities of the year.  I love the opportunity to cheer on students I know and those that I don’t. It is an incredible opportunity to get to know students, teachers, parents, and support staff that come from all over to participate in the amazing event.  We enjoyed especially wonderful weather this year.  It was clear from the miles of smiles that everyone was having a wonderful time at the track meet.  While this is a whole staff effort, I would like to acknowledge and thank Jennifer Butcher for the incredible amount of work, organization and passion she puts into this special event.  Thank you, Jennifer. 

I attended the Spring Musical Performance and Volunteer Recognition dinner and concert towards the end of May.  WSSB students shined and fun was had by all.  The evening was filled with gratitude and appreciation for the many volunteers who contribute to our school every day of the year. The evening was also filled with wonderful performances by various groups of students.  The performances included individual and group performances utilizing beautiful and talented student voices as well as a significant variety of musical instruments. I would like to recognize and thank Dr. Christopher Benfield (Dr. B) for all the time and effort he puts into preparing our students for these performances.  The evidence of learning and improvement are clear and on full display for everyone to enjoy.  Thank you, Dr. B. 

June

June 1:
Attended CDHY groundbreaking ceremony

June 2:
Attended retiree celebration

June 5:
Met with Jim Clark, Strategic Plan consultant

June 5:
Attended AER merger meeting

June 6:
Met with Carmina Harrington and Steve Lowry, WSSB TVI’s regarding mentorship program at WSSB

June 6:
Met with Michael Nguyen, Professional Educator Standards Board regarding Unified English Braille (UEB) 

June 14:
Met with Student Council regarding Student Advisory Committee

June 15:
Attended student awards ceremony and end of year festivities

June 16:
Attended commencement ceremony and Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight

There has been a change in leadership at the CDHY which you may know as the Washington School for the Deaf.  The Governor’s Office has assigned me to be the mentor for their current interim Executive Director, Shauna Bilyeu. I have known Shauna for many years as she and I completed our Superintendent Certification program at WSU together.  To that end, I was able to attend their groundbreaking ceremony for their new school building and gymnasium that will begin construction soon. It was a wonderful event and was attended by local/regional, state, and national leaders and dignitaries. 

We are looking forward to the 8th Grade promotion and annual awards ceremony on June 15.  8th grade promotion is an opportunity to recognize students hard work in middle school and the movement from middle to high school.  Celebrating the wonderful growth and accomplishments of our students, and staff in some cases, is always a wonderful opportunity to highlight everyone’s hard work, perseverance, and success. 

Once again, graduation is on the horizon and I cannot think of anything more highlight-worthy than graduation.  This year, we are looking forward to a traditional graduation ceremony in-person at WSSB which will also be broadcast for those unable to attend. We will celebrate our graduates this year on June 16. Thank you to the staff, students, families, and our board for supporting WSSB and the students we serve. 

Betterment Update: In accordance with our Investment Policy for Betterment funds, I must report the status of our investment(s) compared to the targets set in the policy.  You may recall that one of our funds last year was a few percentage points outside or our minimum and maximum growth targets. We decided not to rebalance our asset classes within our investment portfolio.  This year, WSSB saw a the expected leveling out of our investments so that each asset class performed within the expected target range. 

Ongoing Commitments

Monthly meetings with department leads

Meetings with WSSB Cabinet & Educational Leadership teams

Pacific Foundation for Blind Children board meetings

State Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meetings

Results Washington Performance Reviews 

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings

Northwest Association for Blind Athletes board meetings

Unified English Braille committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind board meetings

Washington Sensory Disability Services meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings

Council of Schools and Services for the Blind board meetings

Weekly LIFTT Building Planning Committee meetings
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